
Town of Meridian Hills

Town Council Meeting Minutes

September 12th, 2011

 

President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor




Walter Freihofer, Councilor




Rick Batza, for the Town Marshall Russo




Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk-Treasurer

Lance Stahley, for the Town Engineer Vorisek

Not in Attendance:
John Taylor, Clerk-Treasurer




Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Residents:

Bob Barrows




Gretchen Luros

After the Pledge of Allegiance, 

Police Report

Deputy Batza submitted the following Police Report:

1) Solicitors were active this summer.  Police do not recommend doing business with unsolicited vendors, and stated that residents do not have to open the door.  Residents should ask solicitors to leave, call the town police at 253-5678 to make them aware of their presence, call 9-1-1 if there is an immediate threat or danger, and put “No Soliciting” signs up if desired.  If town police are on duty, they will monitor the solicitors.  In fact they recently arrested a town solicitor that had an outstanding warrant for domestic violence from North Carolina.
2) There was a motion to approve $150 for the Town Police to distribute candy on Halloween night.  The motion was seconded.  After discussion, the motion was approved 3-0.
3) St. Luke Catholic Church will be hosting a 50th Anniversary Festival on September 24, from noon to 10pm.  They will have adjacent roads closed and provide additional security.  All necessary permits have been secured through the City of Indianapolis.
4) The update to the Indianapolis Support System and the Town’s need to acquire a data card and get a license scanner to submit police reports is still being worked out and may not be required until late 2012.
5) The diagnostic on the town police car was complete.  Nothing substantial to report.
6) The meeting with Dr. Straub, Director of Public Safety for the City of Indianapolis, went well and was informative.  His office is preparing a proposal that may include training town police under the city, satisfying state law, and providing indemnification for the Town of Meridian Hills.
Town Attorney 

Attorney Sue Beesley had nothing to report.

Approval of Minutes

There was a motion to table the approval of the minutes of the July 11th, 2011, council meeting.  The motion was seconded.  After discussion, the motion was approved 3-0. 

Report of Town Engineer

Town Engineer Stahley submitted the following Engineer Report:

1) The 2011 approved crack seal, asphalt repair, and gravel repair was 99% complete and came in under the approved budget primarily due to not having to utilize the bid asphalt base repair item, as well as someone else repairing the gravel on 80th Street west of Meridian.
2) Per John Oakly with the Department of Public Works, the 7200 N. Pennsylvania drainage issue is currently under design.  They will plan a review meeting to get feedback from residents and the town.  They anticipate bidding late this year, with work early next year.  A status meeting is being currently scheduled with John Oakly, the architects of the plan, and the town as soon as possible.
3) Other issues will be addressed later in the agenda.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Assistant Clerk-Treasurer Bruno stated the financial statements for July and August were distributed.  Following is a summary of the required schedule for the approval of the 2012 Town Budget: a public hearing was held on August 22 at 8:30am at First Congregational Church with no residents in attendance.  The 2012 Town Budget was submitted to the Office of Financial Management by September 1 for their non-binding review.  They estimate 2012 town revenues to be $309,183. The last public hearing will be held at 8:30am on October 31 at First Congregational Church, where the budget will be adopted by council.  It will be submitted and filed with Marion County on November 1.  Pubic notices for all meetings and hearings were submitted.

President Rush asked if the Clerk-Treasure’s office could confirm that there is no expense to the Town of Meridian Hills for the upcoming elections.

Old Business
Fairway Drive Project update:

Town Engineer Stahley reported that the first 4.5 feet speed hump has been installed at the east end of Fairway.  There was discussion about making the second speed hump at the west end 12 feet that would result in a $1,572 increase due from residents.  The council asked Engineer Stahley to verify the first speed hump was built to spec, to solicit to desires of the affected residents on Fairway, and to proceed accordingly.  Globe stated that installation of the second hump is scheduled for Wednesday.  The council asked to expedite the installation of the warning signs and striping.

There was a motion to approve $4,888 for edge striping on 75th between Spring Mill Road and Pennsylvania.  The motion was seconded.  After discussion, the motion was approved 2-1, with Councilor Freihofer voting against.

There was a motion to approve $13,200 for the recommended 15 street name signs at $880 each to complete the replacement of all street name signs within the town except those on Meridian Street.  The motion was seconded.  There was discussion.  President Rush verified that there were $17,000 of unused funds remaining in the streets account.  The missing blade at Morningside and 75th was added.  The motion was approved 2-1, with Councilor Freihofer voting against.

Engineer Stahley to review reports of a pothole in the southbound lane of Pennsylvania south of 75th.

There was discussion about Illinois, north of the creek and south of 8000 North Illinois.  Councilor O’Brien agreed to review his records to verify ownership and responsibility.

The Meridian Street resurfacing is complete.  Despite reminders, emails and phone calls, the sub-contractor striping the new left-turn lanes at 79th and at Williams Creek Boulevard did not put them in as requested.  The City has since corrected the oversight, and the left-turn lanes are now properly installed.

Work on the Meridian Street Bridge over White River has begun, and barricades have been installed.  This will be a lengthy project, and motorists should be careful maneuvering through the workzone.

New Business

There was a motion to establish a 75th Anniversary ad hoc committee, with Councilor Freihofer and Councilor O’Brien as co-chair.  The motion was seconded, and after discussion, the motion was approved 3-0.

Councilor O’Brien made a motion to table the restructuring of the Town Committees at this time.  The motion was seconded, and after discussion, the motion was approved 3-0.
Committee Reports

Police & Safety Committee – Nothing further to report

Finance Committee  -  Nothing further to report

Report of Land Use Committee  - Nothing further to report

Streets and Thoroughfares Committee:

Committee meetings are scheduled for the last Wednesday of every month.  Next meeting scheduled for September 28th at 8:30am at First Congregational Church.

Communications Committee:

Councilor O’Brien reported that the newsletter was mailed and received at the end of August, and the website is current.

Residents Forum

Bob Barrows requested that the town to be sure to put out the meeting notice yard signs to remind residents of the council meetings as they haven’t been up recently.  He also requested a better way to communicate the budget approval hearings than public notice in the Indianapolis Star.

Claims & Vouchers

Council approved the following vouchers totaling  $ 24,601.49 for August 15, 2011 and  $29,238.94 for September 12, 2011.

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted August 15, 2011
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  7/28/11-  8/10/11 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 8/11/11- 8/24/11 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 8/25/11- 9/7/11 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2271
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	79.30 

	2272
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2273
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	324.81 

	2274
	Bingham, McHale- August retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2275
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11603)
	
	5,657.50 

	2276
	Jud Scott (Invoice 1109)
	
	
	
	225.00 

	2277
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	1,725.96 

	2278
	Tom Wood Ford (Invoice FONS279353)
	
	273.25 

	2279
	Indiana League Municipal Clerk-Treasurers (dues)
	50.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$24,601.49 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted September 12, 2011
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  9/8/11-  9/21/11 (estimated) (incl. councilors)
	$6,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 9/22/11- 10/5/11 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2280
	Roundpeg (web updates invoice #2526)
	
	40.00 

	2281
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	78.06 

	2282
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2283
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	390.72 

	2284
	Bingham, McHale- September retainer
	
	1,000.00 

	2285
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 11683)
	
	6,398.92 

	2286
	Indiana Sign & Barricade (Invoice R101823)
	
	568.75 

	2287
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	646.24 

	2288
	Tom Wood Ford (Invoice FOCS281849)
	
	265.45 

	2289
	TKO Graphix Inc. (Invoice 34712- police car striping/decals)
	262.41 

	2290
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	160.32 

	2291
	Terry O'Brien (postage reimbursement)
	
	312.40 

	2292
	Vine & Branch (invoice 2497-541096)
	
	6,950.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$29,238.94 


The meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry O’Brien

Councilman


